	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G                                              

	Committee
	EXECUTIVE
	Item 

10
	Page 1 

	Report 

Originator
	Alex Jelley
Economic Regeneration Manager
	Fwd Plan Ref No:

A013/001

	Wards Affected
	All
	17th July 2013

	Title


	DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES: REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


Portfolio Holders: Cllr Derek Zanger and Cllr Mark Dearing
	B O R O U G H   O F  K E T T E R I N G                                             

	Committee
	EXECUTIVE

	Item 

10
	Page 2 




2
BACKGROUND INFORMATION
2.1
Kettering Borough lies within the South East Midlands, which is predominantly a growth area, and is expected to facilitate growth of some 13,100 homes and 16,200 new jobs by 2021.

2.2
Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the prerequisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and interrelated ambitions for the borough; namely:-

· A better offer for our town centres
· A better education and training offer 

· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs

2.3 The mutually supportive role of these three aspirations cannot be over-stated. The town centres and the skills base will be persuasive to inward investors. Similarly, high grade employment supports vibrant town centres.

2.4 The Council has a vision to create town centres that are Characterful, Distinctive, and Fun. This vision has been externally validated by an independent planning inspector, and now sits firmly within our planning policy for Kettering Town Centre. 
3 ENERGY AND CLIMATE CHANGE MINISTER VISITS KETTERING

3.1 On Monday 8th July the Energy and Climate Change Minister, Greg Barker MP, visited Kettering to discuss various energy-related projects around the Borough. The visit involved presentations from a number of projects at the Velux Building in Kettering, a photo opportunity at the Velux2020 Homes in Rothwell, and a tour of Burton Wold Wind Farm – where work has begun on the installation of 9 new high efficiency turbines that will be the first of their kind in the country when they begin spinning in April next year.
3.2 Representatives from NCC, NEP and SEMLEP were on hand; alongside our local MP, Phillip Hollobone, Cllr Roberts, Cllr Lamb and Cllr Jelley; to showcase the strong local support that exists for the Responsible Growth agenda in Northamptonshire, and the Minister was clearly impressed by the ambition and imagination demonstrated.
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The Minister (centre), shown with Phillip Hollobone MP (left); Matt Byrom, First Renewable (Centre Left); Kate Bedson, Roxhill (Centre Right); and Cllr Roberts (Right)

3.3 The Minister was keen to learn more about Kettering’s innovative solutions to some of the pressing issues facing the energy industry in the coming years, and hopefully the visit will be an important step in achieving our Responsible Growth agenda.
3.4 The day was fast-paced and we are very grateful for all those who played a part in ensuring that the Minister’s stay with us was as memorable as possible.
4 PURPLE FLAG
4.1 As previously discussed at Executive Committee, we have been working towards a possible Purple Flag submission – recognition of the hard work being done to improve the evening economy in Kettering. 
4.2 We recently met with the Kettering Town Centre Taskforce to discuss the bid process, and it was agreed during that meeting that the Taskforce would act as the delivery vehicle for the scheme. The Taskforce is uniquely placed because of its membership – which is drawn from an array of interested stakeholders including KBC, Northants Police, Health professionals, Street Pastors and local businesses – and with the agreement of its Chair, Cllr Zanger, we considered it prudent to focus its attention on achieving this goal over the coming months.
4.3 The next step is to hold some workshops with our partners and local businesses – these are anticipated to happen within the next month. 
5    NEWLANDS CENTRE AND NEWLANDS STREET
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5.1 There will be a lot going on in the Newlands Centre over the next 6 months. Ellandi have now begun their investment programme which will see the internal spaces revamped and brought up to date. Furthermore, the entrances to the centre will be subject to some change – with a cleaner, more modern approach taken to advertisements, etc.

5.2 The internal works will involve removing the mirrored finishes and replacing it with a more contemporary rendered finish. The floors are to be cleaned and brought back to their former glory and all internal signage will be refreshed. 

5.3 Externally, planning applications have been submitted for some minor physical works alongside re-branded signage. These are for determination within the next few months. 

5.4 Alongside their own plans, we have been discussing the future of Newlands Street with Ellandi – who are keen to see improvements made to the visual appearance of this part of town. We, in turn, have been working with Northamptonshire Highways and Stagecoach to come up with a solution to the issues on Newland Street – bringing it in line with the proposed public realm designs on Gold Street and High Street. We are grateful to the County Council for ensuring that this scheme is approached as a priority project. The first element of this is likely to involve the replacement of the existing bus shelters with a more contemporary, less enclosed, design. 
6 TRESHAM COLLEGE

6.1 Members will recall that in September 2012, Executive resolved to support Tresham Institute in its ambitions to develop enhanced higher education facilities on its Windmill Avenue Campus.
6.2 It was agreed that covenant monies amounting to £200,000 received by the Council following the sale of the St Mary’s Road site of the College, would be offered back to Tresham.  The release of the monies would be on a ‘payment by results’ basis – the details of which were delegated to be worked up and agreed between the Deputy Chief Executive (Julia Beckett) and the Principal. (Minute 12.EX.31 refers)
6.3 Since September 2012, Tresham have successfully launched a Higher Education offer.
· The top floor of the Campus Building has been remodelled 

· BIS has agreed that Tresham can use ‘University Centre’ status

· Degrees are being awarded through the Universities of Bedford and Northampton

· 140 HE students are studying in 2012/13

· 260 HE students are planned for 2013/14

· On international offer is being planned for 2014/15

· Reed Employment Agency has established a recruitment agency at the Windmill Avenue campus with a target of 2000 students being helped into employment in Northamptonshire.

6.4 The trigger for the release of stage one of the covenant monies has been met, with stages two and three having been agreed and on target for payment in 2014 and 2015.
6.5 The Principal of Tresham Institute, Mr Stuart Wesselby and Professor Harinder Bahra will attend the Executive meeting to provide members with a presentation of the progress that has been made.
7 POLICY IMPLICATIONS AND USE OF RESOURCES

7.1 Members have made their priorities for infrastructure and jobs-led growth clear – these are the prerequisites of growth. Members have indicated they wish to use the growth agenda to leverage three key and interrelated ambitions for the borough; namely:-

· A better offer for our town centres

· A better education and training offer 

· A better employment offer – high grade, higher density jobs
7.2 The projects outlined above are, in essence, about delivering a better borough. This vision has been externally validated by an independent planning inspector, and now sits firmly within our planning policy for Kettering Town Centre. 
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1	PURPOSE OF REPORT





Energy and Climate Change Minister Visit





Update on Purple Flag





Update on Newlands Street/Newlands Centre Plans





Tresham College Update








8	RECOMMENDATION





That the Executive Committee: 





Joins us in thanking our partners for their help in welcoming the Energy and Climate Change Minister, Greg Barker MP, to Kettering





Welcomes the prospect of a successful Purple Flag bid, and agrees that the Town Centre Taskforce is uniquely placed to support the project





Endorses the improvements to the Newlands Centre, alongside the approach taken in seeking ways to upgrade Newland Street appropriately





Thanks Mr Stuart Wesselby and Professor Harinder Bahra for their presentation on Tresham College, and recognises the importance to Kettering of having a Higher Education Offer within the Borough























